

1
PURPOSE OF REPORT

1.1 To report progress on the LIFT initiative in Salford since the meeting in August.

2 BUILDING PROJECTS

2.1 The Rt Hon Hazel Blears MP will perform the opening ceremony for the Charlestown building on 21st October 2005.  This is the first building to be completed by the MAST LIFT Company.

2.2 Work on the initial enabling works contract at the Lower Kersal site is now nearing completion.  The main LIFTCo contract is due on site within a few weeks.  It is anticipated that the building will be handed over during November 2006.
2.3 Design work is resuming on all four remaining Salford schemes.

2.4 The Walkden and Pendleton buildings have previously been presented to ward members and signed off by lead member for customer and support services.  Only minor changes are anticipated to these designs, taking account of recent changes in the specification for PCT accommodation and of value engineering work.  It is anticipated that planning applications for these two projects will be submitted by the end of October 2005.
2.5 The Eccles scheme is being progressed as two discrete phases.  Each phase will be the subject of a separate planning application and financial close.

2.6 The first phase will include the main health and local authority facilities.  This building will be developed as an extension to the original Carnegie Library, replacing the 1960’s library extension.  It is anticipated that a draft scheme will be presented to Eccles political executive on 11th November, with the aim that a planning application will be submitted by December 2005. 

2.7 The second phase will comprise an integrated education and training centre, built to the rear of phase one.  The main partner was to have been Greater Manchester Ambulance Service.  However, recent proposals for a reorganisation of the national ambulance service have led to their withdrawal.  This phase has therefore been deferred, although it is still hoped that a second phase scheme can be developed.

2.8 The Swinton building will be a redevelopment of the existing Lancastrian Hall building.  It was previously proposed that the Lancastrian Hall be demolished, apart from the internal concrete framework.  Following a detailed investigation of the condition of the existing structure and  review of alternatives, it has been concluded that retention of the concrete framework would not achieve significant savings and would add unnecesary risk.  The design is therefore to be revised to allow for complete demolition of the existing structure.  Although the external appearance of the building is unlikely to be significantly different, development of a new structural framework will allow for a far better internal layout.  
2.9 As the redesign is extensive, the planning application is unlikely to be submitted until early 2006.

2.10 The earliest possible date for financial close for Walkden, Pendleton and Eccles appears to be March 2006.  Close on the Swinton scheme will be a few months later, although this is not expected to result in delay on the first three schemes.

3 AFFORDABILITY

3.1 LIFTCo have indicated that the four schemes can be delivered within the affordability envelope set by the council and PCT.  Opportunities have been identified to reduce both build and financing costs without prejudicing the quality of accommodation or appearance of the buildings.  Cost forecasts continue to be reviewed and challenged, but it now seems likely that LIFTCo will deliver affordable buildings.

3.2 One of the key proposals is that the council should commit to purchase the Eccles building from LIFTCo at the end of the 25-year lease-plus period.  Subject to receipt of financial modelling of this proposal and draft legal documentation which is satisfactory to the council, this could be a mutually-beneficial arrangement, overcoming the practical problems of separate ownerships of the LIFT and Carnegie buildings at the end of the 25 year lease plus period.

4 CONCLUSIONS

4.1 ExcellCare have recently increased the resources available to LIFTCo and significant progress has been made over the last two months.

4.2 The programme to achieve financial close in spring 2006 is tight, but realistic.  However, in order to achieve this target, the council will have to dedicate significant staff resources, including Urban Vision and legal services staff, which will be at the expense of other priorities.

ALAN WESTWOOD

Director of Customer and Support Services
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